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Homesteaders 4-H Outdoor Adventure Trip 
 

On Feb 4th, the Homesteaders 4-H Outdoor 

Adventure project went to Ano Nuevo State Park. 

Ano Nuevo State Park is the site of the largest 

mainland breeding colony in the world for the 

northern elephant seals. During the breeding season, 

December through March, the only way to view the 

seals is to reserve a guided tour. Our tour was 

scheduled from 11:15am to 1:30pm, and our 

wonderful tour guide was named Scott. Participants 

included, Brenda, Ronan, Walker & Nora Havlice, 

Joanie & Davis Collins, Michelle & Katie Ivany, 

Jessica & Alicia Bertram, Chris, Peggy & Emily 

Allan. 

Our tour consisted of a nearly three mile 

walk from the visitor center out to the elephant seal 

colony and back again. We really had wonderful 

luck with the weather - 66 degrees and sunny. Tour 

attendees were told to bring jackets and warm 

clothes, but most of us were happy in t-shirts. It felt 

like summer! 

As he led our group, Scott gave us a lot of 

interesting facts not only about the elephant seals, 

but also about the Native American Ohlone tribe 

that used to live in the area. The elephant seal 

colony was amazing, over 3000 Elephant Seals! We 

saw big males fighting, small babies nursing and 

crying, and the whole colony constantly flinging 

sand on their backs as they sunbathed (to prevent 

sunburn). By the end of the tour, it was approaching 

1:30pm, and all that walking worked up some 

mighty appetites. There was a lovely picnic area 

behind the visitor center where we all enjoyed our 

packed lunches, rested our feet, and were 

entertained by little ground squirrels popping up out 

of their holes.  A good time was had by all. 
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Happy 65th Birthday to San Martin 4H 
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Sabercats Football Game 
by Jackson Oliver  
Pleasant Acres 4H  
 

On Saturday, March 10th, 
4- Hers were invited to 
attend the season opener 
game for the San Jose 
Sabercats at the HP 
Pavilion. When they 
introduced the team, 
there were loud fireworks 
that made a  bang, 
surprising us all. A guy 
on a big motorcycle drove 
on the field leading the 
team out to begin  the 
game. It was also fun to 
see people being 
videotaped and put up on 
the big screen hanging 
above the field. No one 
in our group was on it, 
but we were up fairly 
high. Every time the home 
team scored a touchdown, 
they would fire something 
that sounded like a canon 
and everyone in the 
audience would get up and 
dance. It was fun (and 
noisy!).  
 
During halftime, there 
was an acrobat who rode 
on a 7 foot tall unicycle 
and flipped bowls from 
her leg to her head. They 
were stacked. It was cool 
to see. She was very 
talented.  
 
There were lots of people 
there, and I would en joy 
doing it again. Go 
Sabercats!  
<><><><><><><><><><><><><> 

 

 

 

Favorite Foods Day 
by Lauren Oliver 

Pleasant Acres 4H 
 

Do you have a favorite food? In 

this 4H contest, competitors 

organized a menu, table setting, 

and dessert to be judged. They 

baked their dessert and brought 

it to the event. 
 

My brother Jackson and I had 

lots of fun preparing our foods. 

For me, my theme was a Girls 

Slumber Party. The table setting 

was filled with pink, black, and 

nail polish – every girl's dream! 

My decadent dessert was called 

Caramel Brownies, and it was a 

big hit.  Jackson's theme was 

Army Boot Camp Lunch. 

Camouflage covered the table, 

and army men stood 

everywhere. For his dessert, he 

baked an all-time favorite: 

Desert Attack Bars, as he called 

them. We two, along with about 

20 more 4-Hers, set up our table 

settings at the event. 

 

First of all, the judges pulled 

everybody out of the room and 

individually asked questions of 

the 4-Hers. The questions were 

generally about food safety, the  

 

food pyramid, and 

cross contamination. 

After that, the judges 

tasted the desserts 

entered. They tasted 

both Jackson's and my 

fabulous foods, and 

loved them! Once the 

tastings had 

commenced, people 

were invited back in 

the main room for the 

People's Choice judging. 

Everyone could vote for their 

favorite dessert, and samples of 

all of them were set on the 

table.   

 

At last, it was finally time for 

the Awards Ceremony. Children 

all around were shaking with 

anticipation. All the kids who 

entered did surprisingly well. 

Both Jackson and I received a 

Gold! My score was also the 

best in my age division, so I 

will soon be sent an apron.  

People everywhere, kids and 

adults, all enjoyed this 

wondrous opportunity to 

practice cooking skills. Jackson 

and I are excited to do it next 

year! 
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…AND THE RESULTS ARE IN! 

FAVORITE FOODS DAY WAS HELD ON MARCH 
3 AT BERGER DRIVE AUDITORIUM.  IT WAS A 
FUN, EDUCATIONAL AND DELICIOUS DAY FOR 

ALL THAT ATTENDED!  39 PARTICIPANTS 
CAME READY TO IMPRESS THE JUDGES WITH 
THEIR CREATIONS OF THEME, MENU, TABLE 
SETTING; AND BEST OF ALL THEIR FAVORITE 
FOOD!  WHILE WAITING TO BE JUDGED THE 

YOUTH COMMITTEE OF MITCHELL CHAN, 
KRISTEN CHAN, & SAVANNAH WEAVER 

ENTERTAINED EVERYONE WITH ICE 
BREAKERS, LESSONS ON FOOD SAFETY& A 
PREPARATION DEMONSTRATION.  AT THE 

END OF THE JUDGING PERIOD, WE WERE ALL 
ABLE TO SAMPLE EACH OF THE FAVORITE 

FOODS AND VOTE A PEOPLEôS CHOICE 
WINNER.  THERE WAS EVEN A CATEGORY 

FOR ADULT ONE DISH MEALS.  SARAH 
PENCE, MARLENE RAUWOLF & JENEL VINCZE 
PARTICIPATED.  THERE WAS ALSO A WINNER 

IN THE CATEGORY OF THE ñMY PLATEò 
POSTER CONTEST.  HERE ARE THE FINAL 

RESULTS.  CONGRATS!! 

THANKS AGAIN TO THE VOLUNTEER JUDGES 
AND YOUTH HELPERS THAT MADE THIS DAY 

POSSIBLE! 

POSTER CONTEST:  

MARIA RAUWOLF 

ADULT PEOPLEõS CHOICE:  

SARAH PENCEôS PULLED PORK 

YOUTH PEOPLEõS CHOICE:  

ONE DISH MEAL: BRIANNA KEMLO 

DESSERT: PAULA PIVA 

CLOVERS ~ AGES 5 TO 8  

Molly Crosby ~ Crepes 

Ian Crosby ~ Crepes 

Aaron Alger ~ Honey Bars 

Brandon Vincze ~ Bugs in the Garden 

Eva Horovitz ~ Blueberry Pecan Coffeecake 

Annie Borders ~ Blueberry Masterpiece 

Lillian Hardy ~ Raspberry Pear Crisp 

Adhithi Fernandez ~ Marinated Fruit Salad 

Austin Long ~ Peppermint Cake 

Aidan Long ~ Homemade Mac & Cheese 

BEGINNERS ~ AGES 9 & 10  

Jackson Oliver ~ Dessert Attack Bars/Gold 

Santiago Piva ~ Orange Bread/Blue 

Emily Friesen ~ Choc. Cherry Bundt/Gold High Pt 

Dustin Geringer ~ Pie in a jar/Blue 

Alysse Heller ~  Pasta with Meat Sauce/Red 

Sofia Xitlali Guerrero ~ Chocolate Pecan Torte/Red 

Nikitha Fernandez ~ Rustic Veg Salad w. Noodles /Red 

Alyssa Long ~ Berry Cobbler/Gold 

NOVICE ~  1ST TIME - 11  YEARS & OLDER  

Caroline Martin ~ German Oat Lace Cookies/Blue 

Kristen Martin ~ Peanut Butter Cookies/Blue 

Brianna Kemlo ~ Chicken Posole/Gold High Pt 

Julia Hardy ~ Fruit Pizza/Gold 

Kathleen Tuckness ~ Marshmallows/Blue 

Maria Rauwolf ~ Russian Chicken/Gold 

Micah Tuckness ~ Squarios/Blue 

JUNIORS ~ AGES 11 TO 13  

Rylie Weaver ~ Clam Chowder/Gold 

April Alger ~ Orange Honey Cupcakes/Gold 

Lauren Oliver~Caramel Brownies/Gold High Pt 
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Cameron Vincze ~ Funfetti Cookies/Gold 

Paula Piva ~ Strawberry Cheesecake/Gold 

Erin Kerr ~ Chile Verdeô/Blue 

Kyle Geringer ~ Choc Cream Cheese Dessert /Gold 

Chloe Tuckness ~ Texas Sheet Cake Brownies/Blue 

Julia Ixchel Guerrero ~ Alfajores/Blue 

Conner Hares ~ Crab Cakes a la Conner/Gold 

SENIORS  ~ AGES 14 TO  18 

Taylor Schmidt ~ A La Carte/Blue 

Becky Kirby ~ Coffee Cremets/Gold High Pt 

Winner in the category of 

“My Plate” inspired posters for 

Favorite Foods Day was 

Maria Rauwolf  

Depicted was: 4 Easy Ways to 

Include More Fruits and 

Vegetables In Your Every Day 

Life. 

Maria’s 4 examples were: 

1) Instead of a sugary bowl of 

cereal for breakfast, why not 

have a bowl of yogurt and 

berries? 

2) If you’re looking for 

something crunchy like chips for 

a snack, have carrots & ranch dip 

instead. 

3) Instead of ordering French 

Fries with your meal at a 

restaurant, order a crispy salad. 

4) If you’re craving a cool sweet 

dessert like Ice Cream for 

dessert, have a sweet bowl of 

fruit instead. 

Great Job Maria!

 

 

 

UPCOMING 4-H EVENTS 

5/1 Club Leaders Conference Call 

5/5 Camp Financial Aid Apps Due to the 4-H Off ice  

5/8 Full Council Meeting, 7:00 pm, Berger Drive Auditorium 

5/12 4-H Summer Camp Applications Due to the 4-H Office 

5/26 4-H State Field Day, UC Davis 

5/28 4-H Office Cllosed in observance of Memorial Day 

5/30 VEC Training, 7:00 pm, 4-H Office 
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Preemie Hats! 
by Lauren Oliver 

Pleasant Acres 4H 

 

Would you like to get involved in a fun way to serve the 

community? I am directing the Preemie Hat Service Project, where 

we are making small hats for premature babies in the Neonatal 

Intensive Care Unit at local hospitals. 

Although it sounds hard, it's actually quite simple to make a 

hat using loom knitting. This uses a round loom with pegs on it, and 

is easy to learn.  

When making hats, you need to be careful choosing yarn. 

First, absolutely no wool! This is too scratchy on a baby's head, so 

try to avoid it. The yarn you pick should not be too thin or too thick 

(I use 3.5 oz. skeins). That way it is nice and cozy. Color-wise, any 

good color will do. I have made hats using blue, pink, purple, 

green... even camouflage! So, those are the basics to remember 

while making hats, and here's how it works: you can make hats on 

your own time each month then drop them off at my house (or if you 

attend the Pleasant Acres General Meeting, I can get them then).  

This is an amazing service project, and I have had a blast already. I encourage you to email me 

(lauren@christianbookpreviews.com) with any questions, or to tell me if you want to join us. Have fun, and 

keep loom knitting! 

If you'd like to purchase a loom, here's a link: 

http://www.provocraft.com/products/detail.php?cl=knifty%20knitter&scl=looms&cat=&item=21-0101  

 

How do we engage youth in reaching their fullest potential? 

The mission of the California 4-H Youth Development Program states: “The University of California 4-H Youth Development Program 

engages youth in reaching their fullest potential while advancing the field of youth development.” 

In 4-H we try to engage youth by offering the opportunity to participate in the following: 

 Projects that respond to the interests of youth 

 Leadership opportunities such as serving as an officer of a club, camp staff, organizers of Leadership Overnight, organizers 

of field days and county-wide events 

 Community service and/or service-learning activities 

Another way we engage youth is by helping young people find their spark and then help them find activities they are passionate 

about. We also engage youth by creating spaces where youth have voice, influence and shared decision making in matters that 

affect them. 

Sometimes, in spite of the various projects and activities that 4-H offers young people competing interests at home, school, sports, 

friends or other youth activities may limit our ability to engage youth in reaching their fullest potential.  Occasionally, a young 

person’s participation begins to falter and youth may display some of the following behaviors:  arrive late to meetings, skip 

meetings, say they will do something and then they don’t, etc.  Whether it is one or more youth, the best strategy for 4-H volunteers 

is to meet with youth and find out what is going on. During these conversations, together you can identify the issue or problem, and 

together you can identify the solutions.  Negotiating and working through the ebb and flow of engagement and participation is one 

key element of youth adult partnerships.  

mailto:lauren@christianbookpreviews.com
http://www.provocraft.com/products/detail.php?cl=knifty%20knitter&scl=looms&cat=&item=21-0101
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Prepare your kids for summer camp 

Homesickness — Expert Advice for 

Parents 

This summer, millions of children will get their first taste of independence at a summer resident camp. For 

many, it will also be their first experience with homesickness. But parents don't have to feel helpless when 

homesickness strikes. The prescription for camper homesickness is a simple solution of preparation and 

patience. 

Thurber and the American Camp Association (ACA) suggest the following tips for parents to help their child 

deal with homesickness at camp: 

 Encourage your child's independence throughout the year. Practice separations, such as sleepovers at a 

friend's house, can simulate the camp environment. 

 Discuss what camp will be like before your child leaves. Consider role-playing anticipated situations, 

such as using a flashlight to find the bathroom. 

 Reach an agreement ahead of time on calling each other. If your child's camp has a no-phone-calls 

policy, honor it. 

 Acknowledge, in a positive way, that you will miss your child. For example, you can say "I am going to 

miss you, but I know that you will have a good time at camp." 

 Don't bribe. Linking a successful stay at camp to a material object sends the wrong message. The reward 

should be your child's new found confidence and independence. 

 Pack a personal item from home, such as a stuffed animal. 

 When a "rescue call" comes from the child, offer calm reassurance and put the time frame into 

perspective. Avoid the temptation to take the child home early. 

 Talk candidly with a camp director to obtain his/her perspective on your child's adjustment. 

 Don't feel guilty about encouraging your child to stay at camp. For many children, camp is a first step 

toward independence and plays an important role in their growth and development. 

 Trust your instincts. While most incidents of homesickness will pass in a day or two, Thurber's research 

shows that approximately seven percent of the cases are severe. If your child is not eating or sleeping 

because of anxiety or depression, it is time to go home. However, don't make your child feel like a 

failure if their stay at camp is cut short. Focus on the positive and encourage your child to try camp 

again next year. 

Phillips Exeter Academy psychologist Dr. Christopher Thurber studied homesickness in 329 boys between 

the ages of 8 and 16 at resident camp. According to his results, homesickness is the norm rather than the 

exception. A whopping 83 percent of the campers studied reported homesickness on at least one day of 

camp. 
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Enrollment Policies and Questions       From The Desk Of 

Annual 4-H Enrollment:          Fe Moncloa 
4-H Youth Advisor 

In order to participate in the 4-H program youth and adults must complete an annual enrollment in 

4hOnline.com. (California 4-H Policy Handbook, Chapter 4). This means that a youth must first enroll online 

and then wait until their profile changes from “pending” to “active” before he/she can apply to participate in a 

4-H event. 
 

To enroll 4-H club members must annually complete the Youth Enrollment Form, the Youth Medical Release 

and Health History Form, the Member Code of Conduct, and the Waiver of Liability; and must pay state and 

county 4-H program fees to their Club. The 4-H member's parent/guardian must sign all enrollment forms listed 

above (most can be done electronically on 4honline). 
 

What is the 4-H program year? 

The statewide 4-H YDP year begins on July l and ends the following June 30. Santa Clara County 4-H office 

follows the statewide program year for reporting processes, yet we consider the end of the program year to go 

until the end of the Santa Clara County Fair. 
 

If the statewide 4-H program year ends in June, am I still covered by the 4-H accident insurance during 

the summer? 

4-H youth and 4-H volunteers are covered from July 1-June 30
th
 with accident insurance. In addition, 4-H 

Volunteers are covered by liability insurance during this same period. 

4-H youth who plan to exhibit at the Santa Clara County Fair, are covered by accident insurance until August 

30
th
 since this activity is a continuation of the previous year’s activities. 4-H Volunteers working with youth in 

these activities are covered both by accident and liability insurance during this period. 

Youth who plan on participating in 4-H events such as State Leadership conference or other new activities 

during the summer should re-enroll beginning July 1
st  

and no later than July 30th. 
 

Are Junior and Teen Leaders covered by liability insurance? 

Junior and teen leaders are not covered by UC’s liability insurance, which applies only to adult volunteers. 

UC’s liability insurance does not cover 4-H members at any time. As junior and teen leaders, members have 

sufficient knowledge and experience to function in teaching and administrative roles, but they are unable to 

assume the responsibilities of adult volunteers. That is why two adult volunteers must be present at every 

project meeting that is taught by a Junior or Teen Leader. 
 

If someone doesn't re-enroll before Fair, and is *not* taking their animal to the Fair, are they still 

allowed to keep their animal at the Ranch (a 4H only facility)? 

It depends on what animal they are keeping at the ranch. Is it a market animal? Breeding animal? Pack goat? A 

one size fits all rule does not apply. It could be that a youth decides not to participate in the SCC Fair, and 

instead wants to take the animal to another Fair. In this case, the Ranch Manager(s) need to evaluate the 

situation and make a determination. Only youth who are enrolled in 4-H can keep animals at the Ranch.  
 

If someone doesn't re-enroll at the beginning of the new 4H year (July 1) what is the grace period for 

them, if any, before they need to remove their animal from the Ranch, allowing another youth to have 

that space for an animal? 

If the youth has expressed their intent not to enroll in 4-H the next program year, then they must remove their 

animals before June 30
th

. If youth plan to continue in 4-H and are not taking their animal to Fair, then they must 

re-enroll by July 30
th

 to continue to keep their animals at the ranch 

 

https://california.4honline.com/
http://www.ca4h.org/files/4715.pdf
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Weõre on the Web: scc4h.org 

University of California 

Cooperative Extension  

Office Hours:  Monday through Friday 

9:00 AM to 5:00 PM 

Tel: 408-282-3110 

Fax: 408-298-5160 

Santa Clara County 

4-H Youth Development Program 

1553 Berger Drive, Bldg 1 

San Jose, CA  95112 

Timely Topics is published monthly 

through the cooperative efforts of the 

University of California Cooperative 

Extension Office Staff and the 4 -H Youth 

Members and Adul t Volunteers of Santa 

Clara County  

  

Fe Moncloa, Editor  

4-H Youth Advisor  

408-282-3107 

fxmoncloa@ucdavis.edu  

  

Jenel Vincze, Design & Layout  

4-H Program Administrator  

408-282-3119 

jpvincze@ucdavis.edu  

  

Deadline for articles ins the 15th of each 

month  

All meetings and events are open to EVERYONE! 

 Contact the office for special accommodations for disabl ed persons 

The University of California prohibits discrimination or harassment of any person on the basis of race, color, national origin, 

religion, sex, gender identity, pregnancy (including childbirth, and medical conditions related to pregnancy or childbirth), physical or 

mental disability, medical condition (cancer-related or genetic characteristics), ancestry, marital status, age, sexual orientation, 

citizenship, or status as a covered veteran (covered veterans are special disabled veterans, recently separated veterans, Vietnam era  

veterans, or any other veterans who served on active duty during a war or in a campaign or expedition for which a campaign badge 

has been authorized) in any of its programs or activities. University policy is intended to be consistent with the provisions of 

applicable State and Federal laws. Inquiries regarding the University’s nondiscrimination policies may be directed to the Affirmative 

Action/Staff Personnel Services Director, University of California, Agriculture and Natural Resources, 300 Lakeside Drive, 6th 

Floor, Oakland, CA 94612-3550, (510) 987-0096. 

http://cesantaclara.ucdavis.edu/Youth_Development/

